


The regular meeting of the Orderville Town Board was held Wednesday, April 2, 2025, at 7:00 p.m. in the basement of the Orderville Town Office.  
Those present were:  Mayor Lyle Goulding, Council Members: Susan Esplin, Marianne Leigh, Shaun Sharkey, and Rory Hatch.
Employees present Chelcie Cox -Treasurer, Breanna Crofts-Town Clerk, Chris Esplin -Building Inspector and Verl Sawyer – Public Works Director. 
Public present: Danny Spencer, Celeste Meyers, Shanda Frost, Glen Chamberlain, Kourtney Millard, Ashley Esplin, Tony & Tyana Collins, Shanna Frost, Kevin Chamberlain, Charlie Winter, Ronald Taylor, Shane Frost, Kellie Frost, Jessica Tait, David & Brittney Johnson, Vanessa Pavlides, Heather Sharkey, Merlin Figgins, Connie Crofts, Don Jennings, and David Crawshaw.
Mayor Lyle Goulding called the meeting to order.  Minutes of the March 5, 2025 regular meeting were reviewed. Rory Hatch motioned to approve the minutes. Marianne Leigh seconded the motion.  All were in favor.  Motion carries.  Bills were presented for payment.  Rory Hatch motioned to pay the bills.  Marianne Leigh seconded the motion.  All were in favor.  Motion carries.
Public Comment: 

Shane Frost requested $500 prize donation for Soup Town Days Lawn Mower Races which is the same as the previous year. Participation is increasing every year and he will need additional support/help next year. 
Celeste Meyers Kane County Commissioner shared she was attending to listen, learn, and support. 
Charlie Winter shared he was a part of the Cowboy Fast Draw Association and requested permission for backyard shooting practice using wax bullets and primers. Notification of all neighbors and sheriff’s department has been made with no objections. Town Council Member Susan Esplin will bring awareness to the Valley Schools Resource Officer about the permission given to Charlie for the practicing of his shooting. Proposed hours would be 8 a.m. to 6 p.m. 
BUSINESS:
1. DISCUSSION ON CROSSWALK AT CENTER STREET AND HIGHWAY 89 – BRITTNEY FROST Brittney Johnson proposed relocating the current crosswalk to the town center or adding a second one. The aim is to improve pedestrian safety and potentially qualify for a state-funded traffic light. Changes to the elementary school pickup route (scheduled after spring break) may affect local traffic patterns and should be considered in the planning. A representative from UDOT (Utah Department of Transportation) will be present at the May 7th meeting.

2. CONSIDER FOR APPROVAL/DENIAL A DONATION TO VALLEY HIGH SCHOOL SCHOLARSHIP PROGRAM The Town has previously donated $1,000.00 to the scholarship program.  Marianne Leigh motioned to donate $1,000.00 to the Valley High School Scholarship Program for an Orderville senior for trade school or college.  Rory Hatch seconded the motion.  All were in favor.  Motion carries.

1. CONSIDER FOR APPROVAL/DENIAL A RECOMMENDATION FROM THE ORDERVILLE PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION FOR A CONDITIONAL USE PERMIT FOR ANTHONY FROST AT 525 S CENTER ST, ORDERVILLE FOR A SMALL ENGINE & UTV MECHANIC SHOP Recommendation from planning and zoning was no parking on the street. Rory Hatch motioned to approve as presented. Shaun Sharkey seconded the motion. All were in favor. Motion carries. 

2. CONSIDER APPOINTMENT FOR A VACANCY ON THE ORDERVILLE TOWN PLANNING & ZONING COMMISSION TO FULFILL THE REMAINING 3 YEARS OF THE 4-YEAR TERM We have 3 applications to consider.  Applicants are:  Connie Crofts, David Johnson, & Tony Collins.  The town board conducted a blind rank choice vote.  The low score was Tony Collins.  Rory Hatch motioned to appoint Tony Collins to the Orderville Town Planning and Zoning Commission.  Marianne Leigh seconded the motion.  All were in favor. Motion carries.

3. CONSIDER FOR APPROVAL THE FOLLOWING BUSINESS LICENSE:                                                                                                   
· THE RAVENS REST LLC
Rory Hatch motioned to approve the business license as presented. Shaun Sharkey seconded the motion. All were in favor. Motion carries. 

4. PRESENTATION OF THE FUTURE PARK – KOURTNEY MILLARD Kourtney Millard presented the concept for a proposed community recreation complex. The project aims to provide multi-generational recreational opportunities and enhance public outdoor space. Key features of the proposed complex include: Two Baseball Fields, Playgrounds, Sport Court, & Concessions/Bathroom Facility. Parking plan is minimum of 35 parking spaces. Grant application has been submitted waiting to hear the awarded amount granted. Project would take roughly 2 years to complete and would be in phases. Picture renderings were shared. 
5. CONSIDER TO APPROVE/DENY BID FOR EXCAVATION AT LITTLE LEAGUE FIELD FOR FUTURE PARK BY LAMB EXCAVATING Susan Esplin motioned to table this item. Marianne Leigh seconded the motion. All were in favor. Motion carries. 

6. DISCUSSION ON DEMOLITION OF THE LEGION HALL AND BATHROOMS LOCATED AT THE LITTLE LEAGUE FIELD 
A proposal was introduced to demolish the Legion Hall to facilitate the construction of a new baseball field and the new park. Representatives from the American Legion expressed concerns about the historical significance of the Legion Hall and potential loss to community heritage. Discussion of the possibility of relocating the building to preserve its historical value while allowing development to proceed. A final decision was postponed. Further discussions needed with relevant stakeholders, including the American Legion and local planning authorities.

7. APPOINT TOWN COUNCIL REPRESENTATIVE FOR THE RECREATION DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE Mayor Lyle Goulding and Council Member Shaun Sharkey both interested in being the Town Council Rep for the Recreation Development Committee. Blind rank choice voting occurred with Mayor and Shaun not voting. The low score was Shaun Sharkey. Susan Esplin motioned to appoint Shaun Sharkey as the Town Council Rep for the Recreation Development Committee. Marianne Leigh seconded the motion. All were in favor. Motion carries. 


DEPARTMENT BUSINESS:

Streets and Roads – No business. 
Parks, Recreation, and Cemeteries – Baseball field fence top protection $1000 & 2 loads of dirt hauled in by Stetson Davis. Marianne needs help setting up for Soup Town Days. 
Buildings and Fire Department – No business. 
Water Department – No business. 
Administration – 1St quarter budget report presented. Municipal Ordinance draft available for public. Work meeting will be set in May for the budget and ordinance review. 
Other necessary items – No business. 
Executive Session – No business. 


ADJOURN Shaun Sharkey motioned that the meeting be adjourned.  Susan Esplin seconded the motion.  All were in favor.  Motion carries.



On May 7, 2025, Rory Hatch motioned to approve these minutes.  Marianne Leigh seconded the motion.  All were in favor.  Motion carries.




